CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH
ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 4

NOVEMBER 16, 2006

M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Praveen Soni, in the Towner Auditorium. All voting members were present except: CBA: K. Lacey; COE: T. Ebert, H. Rahai; CLA: A. Jaffe; CNSM: S. Crass, E. Fernandez-Juricic, G. Pickett; STDSVCS: K. Chun, R. Moreno-Alcaraz; STUDENTS: P. Talamayan; EX OFFICIO: M. Crego, L. Kingsford, M. Khan, R. Kochan, G. Riposa, D. Robinson, A. Taylor. EXCUSED ABSENCES: d. Jacques, L. Vollendorf, S. Young, C. Lindsay, V. Jacobo.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda for the November 16, 2006 Academic Senate meeting was approved with the following revision: Item 5.1, Campus Master Plan, would come after Item 6.1, Report of the President.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The Minutes of the November 2, 2006 Academic Senate meeting were approved as distributed.

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

a. Please only sign the attendance sheets at the door if you were not present for roll call.

b. Reminder that there may be a Senate meeting on November 30th.

c. At the next Academic Senate meeting, election of a new Vice Chair will be on the agenda.

d. The Associated Students President has been attending meetings of the Executive Committee since November 7. At a future meeting, we will be amending the Rules and Regulations of the Academic Senate to add the ASI President as an ex officio, non-voting member of the Executive Committee.

e. Faculty Trustee nominations are due in the Senate Office by November 17th.

f. Nominations for the following University Awards are due in the Senate Office on December 4th:

Outstanding Professor Award, Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award, Distinguished Faculty Teaching Award, and Distinguished Faculty Scholarly and Creative Achievement Award.

Nominations for the Wang Family Excellence Award are due to the Faculty Personnel Policies Council   on December 11th.

g.
Senator Olson announced that the next Faculty Supper Club would be held on December 6, 2006 in the Anatol Center. The presenter will be Clyde Stoltenberg, and his topic will be the “Internationalization of Chinese Firms.” A Scandinavian buffet will be served.

5. REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

•President Alexander thanked everyone for their participation in the search for Provost by providing input to him and the Search Committee. Karen Gould has accepted the position of Provost and will officially commence her duties on March 1, 2007. However, she will be in and out beginning in January. The participation of the campus in the search process is an example of how shared governance is a collaborative venture.
•The President also expressed his thanks to the Senate for its work on Proposition 1D. The ballot measure passed with 56% of the vote. Passage of Proposition of 1D results in $90 million for our University.

•Fundraising – the University is over one-half of where we were last year. One-third of all giving occurs in November and December. He urged Senators to encourage others to give to CSULB.

•Graduation rates went up a percentage and a half which is a little above the CSU average. Student success is vital to the University. 
•International enrollment numbers are flat. The national trend on international enrollments is going up. International students help to diversify our campus.

•A federal Academic Competitiveness Grant (ACG) will provide up to $750 for the first year of undergraduate study and up to $1,300 for the second year of undergraduate study to full-time students who are U.S citizens, eligible for a Federal Pell Grant based on merit. Students will have access to this grant next year.
•There have been a series of four assaults on campus since October 21st.  The amount of police on duty has been increased at night and escort service has been increased. There is no consistency in the attacks. A private security firm has been hired for the residence halls, and town hall meetings will be held. The President advised that everyone be more vigilant, observant, and to encourage students not to walk alone especially at night.

6. REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC SENATE CSU

Maria Viera, Theatre Arts, and CSULB representative to the Academic Senate CSU, reported on the Academic Senate CSU  November 8-9, 2006 plenary session. A summary of actions is attached to these Minutes as Appendix I.
7. REPORT OF THE CFA

Lydia Sondhi, President, CSULB Chapter of CFA, reported that 1500 faculty and students were at the Board of Trustees meeting on November 15 to lobby for a fair contract. She additionally reported on a recent agreement between the CFA and the CSU that will resolve all of the system FMI-SSI grievances. A preliminary list of verified eligible faculty has been identified. An additional pool of potentially eligible faculty will subsequently be sent a letter with instructions on how to request verification of eligibility.  Senator Merryfield added that faculty can find out if they received an SSI in 2004 on a self-service feature of My CSULB. The settlement document may be viewed at calstate.edu/Labor/Rel. 

8. REPORT OF NOMINATING COMMITTEE

Keith Freesemann, Chair of the Nominating Committee, reported that the Nominating Committee has been asked to provide one tenured faculty member for three (3) non-academic administrator reviews. At their next meeting, the Nominating Committee will be finishing its recommendation for faculty members to serve on the search committee for Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs—Academic Personnel. He also presented the recommendation of the Nominating Committee for appointment to the Review Committee for Cecile Lindsay, Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs—Graduate and Undergraduate Programs.

It was M/S/P to appoint the following tenured faculty members to the Review Committee for Cecile Lindsay, Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs—Graduate and Undergraduate Programs: Hamid Hefazi, College of Engineering, Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering; Bonnie Kellogg, College of Health and Human Services, Nursing; Eileen Klink, College of Liberal Arts, English; and Jay Kvapil, College of the Arts, Art. The Chair of the Academic Senate also serves as one of the faculty representatives.
9. DISCONTINUANCE: B.S. IN ENGINEERING, OPTION IN THEME PARK ENGINEERING

Item 4.31(A), Discontinuance: B.S. in Engineering, Option in Theme Parking Engineering (AS-699-06/CEPC/URC), was deemed approved on the Consent Calendar.

10. DISCONTINUANCE: M.A. IN EDUCATION, OPTION IN ELEMENTARY EDUCATION,
MIDDLE LEVEL EDUCATION SPECIALIZATION

Item 4.31(B), Discontinuance: M.A. in Education, Option in Elementary Education, Middle Level Education Specialization (AS-700-06/CEPC/URC), was deemed approved on the Consent Calendar.

11. CAMPUS MASTER PLAN

David Dowell, Vice Provost and Director for Strategic Planning, presented an update on the status of the Campus Master Plan. We are still facing Tidal Wave II, which began in 1996. Projected enrollment is continuing in an upward trend, and is concentrated in Southern California. It is projected that the enrollment of high school students from Los Angeles and Orange Counties will increase for two more years, and then will flatten and decline. The CSU is obligated to serve the upper one-third of high school students, and must accept 45,000 additional students by 2011. In 2003, the CSU campuses were directed to review their master plans for enrollment, and CSULB began its master planning framework. RPP established Faculty and Staff task forces to study key issues which were then reviewed by RPP. At that time it was agreed that key issues that must be taken into consideration regarding enrollment growth are: timetable, parking, green space, quality of instruction, quality of student experience, resources, diversity, faculty, student success, relocation space, scheduling, and program balance. The RPP recommendation also included requesting an increase in the CSULB enrollment ceiling.

Dr. Dowell introduced Scott Charmack, Associate Vice President for Physical Planning and Facilities Management, who reported on the campus Physical Master Plan. Associate Vice President Charmack presented the conceptual plan that the Senate approved three years ago.  He then presented the proposed updated plan that included all the physical changes that were being proposed. President Alexander said that in order for the enrollment ceiling to be increased there must be demonstrated growth. Funds have been taken from campuses with no growth and given to those who did. If we keep our students here, there is less pressure to take new students. 

It was M/S (Curtis/Pavri) that the Academic Senate reaffirm the 12 stipulations regarding campus growth contained in the December 12, 2003 letter to President Maxson from Gary Reichard, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs, and William Griffith, Vice President for Administration and Finance, regarding “Campus Physical Master Plan and Long Range Enrollment,” and specifically reaffirm the recommendation that CSULB request an increase in its enrollment ceiling from the current figure of 25,000 full-time equivalent (FTES) to 31,000 FTES.

The motion was passed unanimously.

12. B.A. IN SPANISH, MERGING OPTION IN LINGUISTICS AND LANGUAGE ACQUISITION AND OPTION IN LITERATURE AND CULTURAL STUDIES INTO GENERAL OPTION

Item 7.1, Fast Track: B.A. in Spanish, Merging of the Option in Linguistics and Language Acquisition and the Option in Literature and Cultural Studies into the General Option (AS-701-06/CEPC/URC), came before the Senate for a second reading.

There being no discussion, the body came to a vote. The proposal to merge the Option in Linguistics and Language Acquisition and the Option in Literature and Cultural Studies in the General Option of the B.A. in Spanish was approved.

13. B.A. IN DESIGN

Item 7.2, Implementation: B.A. in Design (AS-702-06/CEPC/URC) came before the Senate for a second reading.

There being no discussion, the body came to a vote. The proposal to implement the B.A. in Design was approved.

14. JOINT MBA AND MFA IN THEATRE MANAGEMENT

Item 7.3, Implementation: Joint M.B.A. and M.F.A. in Theatre Management (AS-703-06/CEPC/URC) came before the Senate for a second reading.

There being no discussion, the body came to a vote. The proposal to implement a Joint M.B.A., and M.F.A. in Theatre Management was approved.

15. EDUCATIONAL DOCTORATE IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

Item 8.1, Educational Doctorate in Educational Leadership (AS-704-06/CEPC/URC), came before the Senate for a first reading.

It was M/S (Pavri/Hamm) to approve the proposal for an Educational Doctorate in Educational Leadership.

Jean Houck, Dean, College of Education, stated that the proposal for Education Doctorate would be the first independent doctorate at CSULB. President Alexander informed the Senate that the program is in demand because of a void in community college leaders and higher education leaders in general. It is a three-year program and requires 60 units beyond the masters. The program is based on a cohort model of 30 students entering once a year (15 in each specialization) beginning July, 2007.The faculty will be teaching in the masters and doctoral programs. The program will be housed on the second floor of the Academic Services building.
Discussion ensued regarding the cost per student, and RTP questions regarding faculty getting extra units.

It was M/S (Curtis/ Torabzadeh) to waive the first reading.

Further discussion ensued.

The motion to waive the first reading passed. YES – 25, NO – 17

Discussion resumed on the main motion. The body came to a vote. The motion to implement the Doctor of Education in Educational Leadership passed with one abstention.
16. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:08 P.M.
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